CLICK ANYWHERE on THIS PAGE to RETURN to ASBESTOS in DRYWALL & DRYWALL JOINT COMPOUND at InspectApedia.com

CRITICAL REVIEWS IN TOXICOLOGY 2019, VOL. 49, NO. 5, 430–444 https://doi.org/10.1080/10408444.2019.1639612

# **REVIEW ARTICLE**

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

# An updated evaluation of potential health hazards associated with exposures to asbestos-containing drywall accessory products

Neva F. B. Jacobs<sup>a</sup> , Kevin M. Towle<sup>b</sup>, Brent L. Finley<sup>c</sup> and Shannon H. Gaffney<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Cardno ChemRisk, Arlington, VA, USA; <sup>b</sup>Cardno ChemRisk, San Francisco, CA, USA; <sup>c</sup>Cardno ChemRisk, Brooklyn, NY, USA

# ABSTRACT

Following a previously published (2012) evaluation of the potential health hazards related to the use of asbestos-containing drywall accessory products, additional information regarding asbestos exposures during the use of accessory products, as well as studies of chrysotile asbestos risk as a function of exposure, have been published in the peer-reviewed literature. The purpose of this analysis is to update the original evaluation with this new information. It was previously estimated that a professional drywaller performing joint compound-associated tasks could have a lifetime cumulative chrysotile exposure of 12-26 f/cc-year. Using conservative assumptions regarding airborne asbestos levels during different drywalling tasks, task duration, and job tenure, we found that a range of 4.3-36.3 f/ccyear is a plausible estimate of a career drywaller's cumulative asbestos exposure from historical joint compound use. The estimated range for bystander exposures would be below (sometimes significantly below) this range depending on the frequency and duration of work near drywallers. Further, the estimated drywaller and bystander total fiber exposures were well below a recently published "noobserved adverse effect level, best estimate" for predominately chrysotile exposures of 89–168 f/cc-year for lung cancer and 208–415 f/cc-year for mesothelioma. We also determined that, even if the chrysotile or possibly talc ingredients in the drywall products had contained asbestiform tremolite, the cumulative tremolite exposures would have been well below a recently published tremolite no-effect level of 0.5–2.6 f/cc-year. Based on our calculations, typical drywall work using asbestos-containing drywall accessory products is not expected to increase the risk of asbestos-related lung cancer or mesothelioma. These conclusions are consistent with the lack of epidemiological evidence that drywall work resulted in an increased incidence of asbestos-related disease in the drywall trades.

# ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 18 January 2019 Revised 30 June 2019 Accepted 1 July 2019

Taylor & Francis

Taylor & Francis Group

#### **KEYWORDS**

Joint compound; drywall accessory products; asbestos; talc; risk assessment

# **Table of contents**

Introduction
Overview of drywall trades
associated with drywall and plaster trades
Spackle products
Textured paints
Texture compound432
Plaster products
Joint compound433
Characterization of joint compound dust433
Tremolite in joint compound
Airborne fiber concentrations during product use 434
Predictive models434
Reported airborne asbestos concentrations have likely
been over-estimated434
Bystander exposures435
Take-home exposures435
Product reformulation 436

calculation ...... 436 Cumulative asbestos exposure from joint com-Career drywaller cumulative tremolite exposure calculation ...... 438 Early health concerns, case reports, and epidemiology 438 

Career drywaller cumulative chrysotile exposure

CONTACT Neva F. B. Jacobs 🔯 neva.jacobs@cardno.com 🖃 Cardno ChemRisk, 2107 Wilson Blvd., Suite 800, Arlington, VA 22201, USA

© 2019 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way.

The chrysotile NOAEL benchmarks	
Anthophyllite	
Summary of epidemiology441	
Uncertainties441	
Conclusions	
Acknowledgments 441	
Declaration of interest 441	
ORCID	
References	

# Introduction

Joint compound (sometimes referred to as drywall mud, spackle, patching compound, or joint cement) is commonly a gypsum-based material that is used along with joint tape to seal joints between drywall boards, cover nail and screw holes, and provide a smooth wall surface. Dry joint compounds (which required mixing with water prior to use) were introduced in the mid-1940s, while wet or pre-mixed joint compounds were introduced in the mid-1950s (CPSC 1977b). Dry joint compound is still sold, although its use is typically reserved for smaller projects where only the required quantity is mixed. Until the late 1970s, chrysotile asbestos was added as a reinforcing agent to some joint compound products in the United States (Rhodes and Ingalls 1975b; Rhodes and Ingalls 1976). The unique properties of asbestos created a flocculated network of fibers these fibers loosened when troweled, allowing the compound to move and feather, and reflocculated, or amassed together, once applied, holding the compound in place (CPSC 1977b). The chrysotile asbestos also helped control shrinkage and cracking as the joint compound dried, improved the temperature stability of the joint compound during outdoor storage (i.e. joint compound could still be used after freezing, unlike products that did not contain asbestos), and also improved the application properties, which allowed an applicator to evenly apply and feather the wet edge of the compound, creating a smoother texture upon which paint could be applied.

The asbestos content of drywall finishing products (e.g. joint compound, texture, and tape) historically ranged from approximately three to 15% chrysotile by weight. It has been suggested that, when joint compound products were first introduced, formulations contained 10–15% asbestos, and that the asbestos concentrations decreased with time (CPSC 1977b). Only the chrysotile form of asbestos was intentionally added as an ingredient in joint compound formulations; amphibole fibers (e.g. tremolite, amosite, crocidolite) were not used as ingredients in joint compounds (Phelka and Finley 2012). However, industrial talc was also used in some joint compound formulations, and some chrysotile asbestos and industrial talc deposits contained trace levels of tremolite asbestos (Fiume et al. 2015).

In the mid-1960s, it was reported that insulation workers had a high incidence of asbestos-related diseases (Selikoff et al. 1964, 1965). These studies by Selikoff were the first to demonstrate that use of an asbestos-containing insulation (predominately amosite) could pose a significant risk to insulators. Soon thereafter, researchers and industry representatives began to quantify the fiber exposures experienced by other workers, including individuals performing drywall finishing activities (Schmidt 1970; Dotti 1972; Brown 1973; Gypsum Association 1973; National Gypsum Company 1973a, 1973b; Rohl et al. 1975; Rhodes and Spencer 1977; Verma and Middleton 1980). The airborne fiber concentrations reported in these studies generally represented variable short-term, task-based, and peak measurements that were analyzed by phase contrast microscopy (PCM), utilizing a method which measures all fibers (including non-asbestos fibers) greater than five microns in length.

In 2012, Phelka and Finley published a state of the science evaluation of the potential exposures and health hazards associated with the use of asbestos-containing drywall accessory products (Phelka and Finley 2012). In that analysis, the authors summarized and interpreted the available data related to the asbestos content of joint compound as well as the related toxicology, exposure, and epidemiology literature. Based on 40-h time-weighted average (TWA) data reported in the Verma and Middleton (1980) study of commercial drywallers, as well as the median job tenure of 5.7 years for drywall installers reported by Carey (1988), Phelka and Finley (2012) calculated a cumulative fiber exposure estimate of 12-26 f/cc-year for occupational drywallers performing the drywall finishing tasks of mixing, sanding, and cleanup, on a daily basis. The cumulative exposure estimate for a non-occupational user (e.g. a homeowner conducting a renovation) was 0.01 f/cc-year (Phelka and Finley 2012). Phelka and Finley (2012) concluded that these estimated exposures were far below the chrysotile no-effect levels (NOAELs) for mesothelioma and lung cancer that had been published by Pierce et al. (2008).

Since the publication of Phelka and Finley (2012), additional data have been published regarding: airborne asbestos concentrations during the use of drywall accessory products, updated chrysotile NOAEL exposure values for mesothelioma and lung cancer, and case reports of mesothelioma in drywall workers. Additional historical documents regarding the use and composition of joint compound have also become available. Further, tremolite NOAEL exposure values for mesothelioma have been published. The purpose of this paper is to update the Phelka and Finley (2012) analysis with this new information, as well as expand the scope to include additional drywall accessory products. Specifically, we evaluate drywall worker, bystander, home renovator, and take-home exposures for both chrysotile and tremolite asbestos. These exposures are compared to the recently published NOAEL values for both fiber types. We also describe the most current findings of asbestosis, lung cancer, and mesothelioma incidence in drywall workers, as well as the potential amphibole asbestos content of some joint compound products. Finally, we highlight areas of potential research as additional exposure or epidemiological literature becomes available.

#### Overview of drywall trades

Prior to the use of dry wallboard, interior walls in US homes were made by applying wet plaster to a slatted wooden lath frame (i.e. lath and plaster method). It took several days for the plaster to dry and set, making this construction method time consuming and costly. In the early 1900s, United States Gypsum Company (US Gypsum) developed a dry, gypsumbased, fireproof wallboard tile, marketed as Pyrobar. The formulation was reengineered into a layered gypsum and paper wallboard sold as Sackett board. By 1916, it was sold as a single plaster and paper layer under the names Adamant Panel Board and Sheetrock (USG Corp. 2019). Wallboard is now commonly referred to as sheetrock and drywall.

There are several distinct job titles for workers in the drywall industry. Drywall hangers or drywall installers typically cut wallboard to size, hung wallboard, and cut holes in the wallboard to accommodate outlets, fixtures, or vents. Drywall tapers or finishers (referred to as "drywallers" in this paper) applied drywall tape and applied and sanded joint compound. Additionally, drywallers sometimes belonged to the Painters or Carpenters Union (Lipscomb and Dement 1998). Some general drywall workers, carpenters, or general contractors performed both hanging and finishing tasks.

# Asbestos-containing materials and airborne asbestos levels associated with drywall and plaster trades

Below, we describe published and unpublished literature characterizing spackle, textured paint, texture compound, plaster, and joint compound construction materials. When possible, we have included airborne fiber levels measured during the use of each product and noted how these exposures compared to contemporaneous health-based guidelines for asbestos.

As noted previously, drywall accessory products contained asbestos between the mid-1940s and late-1970s. From 1946 to 1968, the American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH) recommended limiting asbestos exposures to 5 million particles per cubic foot (mppcf), equivalent to approximately 30 f/cc as an 8-h time-weighted average (TWA). This guideline was proposed to be lowered to 2 mppcf, roughly equivalent to 12 f/cc, in 1968 (American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH) 1968; American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH) 2001; Greenberg 2003). Asbestos has been regulated in the U.S. at the federal level since the Occupational Safety and Health Administration's (OSHA) promulgation of an asbestos standard in May 1971; the preliminary Permissible Exposure Limit (PEL) was 12 f/cc as an 8-h TWA, and was set to minimize risk of asbestosis and "asbestos-induced forms of cancer" (OSHA 1994). An emergency temporary standard (ETS) was enacted in late 1971, which lowered the asbestos PEL to 5 f/cc as an 8-h TWA, with an allowable peak exposure level of 10 f/cc. The ETS was permanently adopted in 1972 and remained in place until 1976, when the standard was further lowered to 2 f/cc as an 8-h TWA (OSHA 1994).

### Spackle products

The term "spackle" is often used interchangeably with "joint compound," particularly when referring to minor wall repair tasks like filling nail holes, etc. However, while some spackle products contained an unspecified quantity of talc, spackle products historically did not contain asbestos as an added ingredient (CPSC 1977b). There are no data in the available literature describing dust or fiber exposures during the mixing, application, or sanding of spackle products. Given that spackle did not contain asbestos as an added ingredient, any asbestos exposures during the use of this product are expected to be minimal and well below contemporaneous occupational exposure limits.

# **Textured paints**

Textured paint is a pre-mixed product containing a paint component and an added texturing compound component, which is applied to surfaces by brush or roller. This product is allowed to dry in place and is not sanded. Prior to the late 1970s, asbestos was used as a constituent in some textured paints to provide strength, decay resistance, vermin resistance, stability, and durability (Anderson et al. 1982). Latexbased textured paints contained limestone, lesser amounts of mica, and 1-5% chrysotile asbestos (Anderson and Farino 1982; Anderson et al. 1982). A report on chrysotile asbestos substitute performance analysis prepared for the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) stated that "[s]mall amounts of asbestos (approximately 1%)" were historically used in textured paints (Krusell et al. 1982, p. 225). According to a guidance document issued in the United Kingdom in 1999, textured paints historically contained 3-5% chrysotile asbestos (MRC Institute for Environment and Health 1999). Chrysotile asbestos is classified or graded by fiber length. The shortest grades of chrysotile were used in coatings, paints, and sealants; it has been reported that over 95% of the asbestos used in these products was Group/Grade 7 chrysotile (Meylan et al. 1978).

Exposure data are not available for the hand application of textured paint. However, Paustenbach et al. (2004) reported that no airborne asbestos fibers were detected in personal samples during the application of wet, encapsulated, asbestos-containing coatings, mastics, and adhesives. It is reasonable to expect that minimal asbestos exposure would similarly occur during the hand application of wet, encapsulated textured paint, and that any exposure experienced would be well below contemporaneous asbestos exposure limits.

#### Texture compound

In 1975, Rhodes and Ingalls collected airborne fiber samples during the field mixing and application of ceiling texture at two construction sites in order to compare airborne concentrations during the usage of Canadian and California-sourced chrysotile. The first test was "typical of the small, custom operator," and the second test was "representative of large, 'mass-production' type procedures and equipment" (Rhodes and Ingalls 1975a). Personal (sprayer and wiper) samples were collected during mixing and spraying tasks during both tests, and were analyzed using PCM and transmission electron microscopy (TEM) methods. Sample collection durations were reportedly task-based and the exact durations were not specified. Airborne fiber concentrations ranged from 0.5 to 3.2 f/cc for dry mixing and from 0.2 to 1.6 f/cc for spraying (PCM). It is unclear whether the short-term sample concentrations were converted to 8-h TWA measurements. The authors noted that results based on TEM were "an order of magnitude lower than the optical counts," suggesting that 90% of the fibers counted by PCM were not asbestos (Rhodes and Ingalls 1975a). Assuming that the task durations were all less than 8 h, these concentrations were all below the asbestos exposure limits in place at the time the study was performed (5 f/cc).

Between 1975 and 1977, Verma and Middleton (1981) surveyed eight operations in Canada where texture compound was in use (Verma and Middleton, 1981). It was noted that texture products were "similar in composition to the taping joint compound," and contained 3–6% chrysotile asbestos by weight (Verma and Middleton 1981). Airborne fiber concentrations were measured in 36 samples during ceiling and wall texture processes, specifically mixing, spraying, cutting angle and scraping, and sweeping and cleaning. Samples were analyzed in accordance with an unspecified NIOSH method for asbestos dust. Median task-specific airborne fiber concentrations and task durations were used to estimate that a typical residential texture worker's 40-h work-week TWA was 4.2 f/ cc. This concentration exceeded the contemporaneous 1976 OSHA PEL of 2 f/cc.

In 2005, the United Kingdom's Health & Safety Laboratory examined airborne fiber concentrations during the removal of textured coating from 35 domestic sites (Revell 2005). Samples were collected during removal and cleaning activities. A subset of samples (n = 28) were treated to remove soluble calcium sulfate particles from filters prior to analysis by PCM and TEM. The pooled mean for the treated TEM PCME samples was 0.014 f/mL, with the calculated 4-h TWA and 10-min TWA being ~0.005 f/mL and ~0.06 f/mL, respectively. It was noted that chrysotile fibers were the only mineral type of asbestos detected in the analyzed TEM samples (Revell 2005). These concentrations are all well below contemporaneous asbestos exposure limits, as well as below the current OSHA PEL of 0.1 f/cc (OSHA 1994).

#### **Plaster products**

Plaster work is still performed in the US on building interiors and is also used to create decorative building exteriors. Wet plaster is applied by hand and trowel, or sprayed on. Raw asbestos fiber was sometimes added to spray mixtures to reduce hose clogging during application. Exterior plaster workers also use cement, stucco, or imitation stone. The plaster worker trade union classification is broad and also includes workers who handle cork, wood, and stone. Plaster workers familiar with trowel and sprayed application techniques also potentially handled chrysotile and amphibole asbestos materials through their work with fireproofing materials and insulation (Stern et al. 2001). We were unable to locate published or unpublished data regarding potential airborne asbestos exposures during plaster work, the fiber type of asbestos used in these products, or specific records of the exact time period during which these workers would have handled asbestos-containing plaster materials.

#### Joint compound

Phelka and Finley (2012) performed a review and analysis of scientific studies assessing fiber type and dimension, toxicological and epidemiological endpoints, and airborne fiber concentrations associated with the use of joint compound. Below, we summarize and evaluate studies that were not originally addressed in this evaluation, as well as studies that have been published since the initial analysis.

#### Characterization of joint compound dust

In 2012, Berman et al. characterized the fiber dimension distributions of dusts generated from recreated dry joint compounds using commercial chrysotile fiber (JM 7RF3); these results were compared to dust generated from use of a historically manufactured dry joint compound, as well as dust generated from chrysotile fibers alone (JM 7RF3). The authors examined the effects of the sanding process on the characteristics of generated dust and found no significant differences in fiber size distributions and mean fraction of matrixassociated fibers and bundles between un-sanded vs. sanded dusts for dry joint compound products (Berman et al. 2012). This finding indicates that joint compound dust properties are primarily dictated by the bulk material rather than mechanical processes, with sanding primarily disaggregating the hardened matrix rather than altering fiber size.

#### Tremolite in joint compound

As discussed in Phelka and Finley (2012), some historical joint compounds contained 0.5-10% industrial talc by weight, while many joint compounds contained no talc. Some industrial talc mines, as well as some chrysotile mines, have been reported to contain the amphibole, tremolite (Fiume et al. 2015). Hence, it is reasonable to expect that tremolite mineral could be present in joint compounds that contain chrysotile and/or industrial talc, and indeed some of the earlier analyses of drywall accessory products did report the presence of tremolite mineral. Specifically, Fischbein et al. (1979) reported that four of 15 industrial taping and spackling compounds contained tremolite structures at concentrations ranging from 1 to 2% (Sterling Ready Mix, Sterling All-Purpose) to 8–12% (S-C-L Taping Compound) (Fischbein et al. 1979). Rohl et al. (1975) reported that one of the 15 consumer products under evaluation (Metro spackling putty) contained 4-6% tremolite structures (Rohl 1975). However, neither of these studies determined whether the tremolite mineral was in the asbestiform habit. This is a critical distinction because only asbestiform tremolite is a regulated form of asbestos and non-asbestiform amphiboles (including tremolite) do not pose a risk of asbestos-related disease (Gamble and Gibbs 2008).

Analyses conducted since the late 1990s have consistently reported either no evidence of amphibole (non-detect) or

trace levels of tremolite structures or fibers in joint compound products (Hatfield and Longo 1997; Longo et al. 2000; Hatfield et al. 2003; MAS 2003; Brorby et al. 2008; EMSL Analytical Inc. 2010). For example, bulk analyses of a Bestwall (Georgia-Pacific) joint cement performed by Materials Analytical Services, Inc. (MAS) found no evidence of any amphibole asbestos (Longo et al. 2000). This same group of researchers evaluated a joint cement manufactured by UGL in 1971 and reported 0.003% tremolite fibers (using Addison Davies method) (MAS 2003). In additional analyses by this laboratory, there was no evidence of amphibole asbestos in a Kaiser Gypsum finishing compound (Hatfield and Longo 1997) and only a single possible "tremolite/actinolite" structure in a Kaiser Gypsum joint compound (Hatfield et al. 2003). Brorby et al. (2008) utilized TEM to examine samples of a reformulated Georgia-Pacific joint cement originally manufactured in 1967 and concluded that all of the observed structures were chrysotile (Brorby et al. 2008). EMSL analyzed 1960s/1970s vintage joint cement from residential wall and ceiling samples and identified only chrysotile structures in both samples (EMSL Analytical Inc. 2010).

#### Airborne fiber concentrations during product use

# **Predictive models**

Recent research has shown that contemporary studies using asbestos-free joint compound can be used to better understand historical asbestos exposures to asbestos-containing joint compound. Specifically, a derived empirical factor can be applied to respirable dust measurements collected during contemporary drywall studies to accurately estimate airborne fiber concentrations had an asbestos-containing joint compound been used instead. The application of this empirical factor has the potential to greatly expand our understanding of historical asbestos exposures during drywall work, which was previously limited by the availability of historical documents. Sheehan et al. (2011) recreated a 1960s-era chrysotilecontaining joint compound and measured airborne fiber concentrations during the sanding and sweeping of this product in a chamber simulation (analyzed by PCM). They performed the same simulation using an asbestos-free joint compound. They used their results to derive a median conversion factor of 0.044 f/cm<sup>3</sup> per mg/m<sup>3</sup> respirable dust for sanding tasks and 0.025 f/cm<sup>3</sup> per mg/m<sup>3</sup> respirable dust for sweeping tasks (Sheehan et al. 2011).

Jones et al. (2011) and Brorby et al. (2012) developed mathematical models to estimate respirable dust exposures from sanding modern, asbestos-free joint compound products (Jones et al. 2011; Brorby et al. 2012). Jones et al. measured personal and area respirable dust concentrations during the sanding of joint compound in an isolation chamber. They developed and validated a model used to predict TWA concentrations of respirable and total dust during sanding tasks. Brorby et al. used published dust levels measured during the handling of modern day asbestos-free joint compound to estimate fiber concentrations during handling of historical asbestos-containing joint compound. The authors concluded that the fiber concentrations estimated with the new model were not significantly different from fiber concentrations measured during the historical use of asbestos-containing joint compound, for both enclosed and non-enclosed environments (Brorby et al. 2012).

Boelter et al. (2015) calculated cumulative asbestos exposures for the sanding tasks performed by drywallers based on previously published survey data, direct field observations from contemporary construction worksites, and a semi-empirical mathematical model (Boelter et al. 2015). At each worksite, the investigator recorded the dimensions of the floor and wall area, and task-specific durations (drywall installation, tape and joint compound application, sanding, and other activities), and calculated the sanding speed for the drywaller. During the observations, workers were classified as a drywall specialist, generalist, bystander tradesperson, or "do-ityourselfer." Task-based respirable dust measurements, collected during the Jones et al. study, were used to calculate 8-h TWA concentrations of respirable dust (mg/m<sup>3</sup>) for sanding tasks. The empirical factor derived by Sheehan et al. (0.044 f/cm<sup>3</sup> per mg/m<sup>3</sup> respirable dust) was applied to convert the respirable dust measurement to the equivalent 8-h TWA concentration of respirable fibers (as measured by PCM). Further, Brorby et al. analyzed a subset of joint compound respirable dust samples by NIOSH Method 7402 and determined that "virtually all of the fibers were chrysotile fibers (all other fibers were non-asbestos minerals; data not shown)" (Brorby et al. 2012). Likely based on this finding, Boelter et al. used these studies to report chrysotile-specific exposures based on Jones et al.'s respirable dust measurements. It should be noted, however, that it does not seem that a chrysotile fiber-specific respirable dust conversion factor has been established, and Brorby et al. did not report the percentage of non-asbestos fibers detected. Boelter et al. concluded that the mean annual exposure to chrysotile fibers for the sanding tasks performed by a drywall specialist was 0.088 f/cm<sup>3</sup>. The authors calculated that a specialist who used asbestos-containing joint compound over a 40-year career would have a cumulative chrysotile exposure of approximately 3.5 f/cm<sup>3</sup>-year from their sanding work. The authors noted that their estimate was "an order of magnitude lower" than the value of 12-26 f/cc-year presented earlier in Phelka and Finley (2012). They attributed this difference to Verma and Middleton's assumption that a drywaller would spend 25–30% of their week performing sanding tasks, which was far greater than the value of 1-11% determined by Boelter et al. (2015). It is unclear why their observations differed. It is important to note that, in addition to addressing asbestos exposure during sanding work, the Phelka and Finley (2012) cumulative exposure estimate also accounted for potential exposures during mixing, application, and clean-up tasks. Further, the Phelka and Finley (2012) estimate relied on PCM data, while Boelter et al. (2015) reported chrysotile-specific data.

# Reported airborne asbestos concentrations have likely been over-estimated

It has been suggested that air sampling results prepared by NIOSH Method P&CAM 239 during the 1970s may overstate

chrysotile exposures for drywallers. Brorby et al. compared this method to the current NIOSH Method 7400 and concluded that carbonate-based joint compound reacted with historical preparation (clearing and mounting) chemicals, releasing an average of 1.7 times more fibers than would otherwise be bound in a matrix and not available for inhalation, and, therefore, artificially inflated the fiber count over what was airborne when the exposure occurred (Brorby et al. 2011). Similarly, Sheehan et al. (2011) concluded that due to differences in the total and respirable dust conversion factors and destruction of the matrix of large particles during impaction on the cassette filter, following PCM analysis, historical cassette sampling during tasks with asbestos-containing joint compound resulted in a fiber count per unit air volume that is five times greater than if respirable dust were collected by cyclone during the same task (Sheehan et al. 2011). When evaluating historical exposures, it is, therefore, important to use caution when making direct comparisons between studies if the sampling instrumentation differs.

In addition, it appears that many joint compound structures counted as "fibers" with optical PCM methods were not asbestos fibers. For example, Rhodes and Ingalls collected personal and area samples during commercial construction in a residential home in the late 1970s. Asbestos-free, dry mix topping compound was applied and "steady, heavy" pole sanding was performed for four hours. Samples were analyzed using an unspecified NIOSH optical phase contrast method. Average airborne fiber concentrations were reported as 0.2 f/cc (range: 0.1-0.4 f/cc) for six personal samples and 0.2 f/cc (range: 0.0-0.4 f/cc) for three area samples (CPSC 1977c). In addition, Equitable Environmental Health and OSHA compliance inspectors collected personal and area samples during residential construction. In one section, nonasbestos taping compound and asbestos-containing finishing compound were applied and sanded "heav[il]y" for 30 min by a worker who utilized a pole sander and stilts. Samples were analyzed using the same method used by Rhodes and Ingalls. Airborne fiber concentrations were reported as 0.2 f/ cc for one personal sample and 0.1 f/cc for two area samples. In the same building, samples were collected in an area where only asbestos-free joint compound was applied and subsequently pole sanded for 30 min. The airborne fiber concentration for the one personal and one area sample was reported as 0.1 f/cc (CPSC 1977c). This is consistent with the fact that the PCM method does not distinguish between asbestos fibers versus non-asbestos structures that have the dimensions of a fiber.

#### Bystander exposures

Donovan et al. (2011) reviewed airborne asbestos concentrations at known distances from a source in various occupational environments and developed a metric for estimating bystander exposures. Included in their analysis were 14 personal samples collected during drywall finishing work (Rohl et al. 1975; Fischbein et al. 1979; Verma and Middleton 1980). Eight of these samples were collected 8–20 feet from the source worker and six samples were collected in an adjacent room at a distance of 15–35 feet from the source worker. The decrease in exposure at increasing distance from the source differed by task performed. Pole and hand sanding at a distance of eight feet resulted in an exposure that was 50–80% of the source worker. Airborne fiber concentrations during dry mixing was 5% of the source at a distance of 10–20 feet, and 10% of the source at a distance of 16–35 feet (Donovan et al. 2011).

Another consideration in estimating bystander exposures is the likelihood of other trades being present during joint compound use. Most residential and commercial construction projects follow some form of construction sequencing or the sequencing of specific activities that limit other trades being present while drywall installation and finishing take place. For example, wall studs and electrical and plumbing roughins are typically completed by carpenters, electricians, and plumbers, respectively, before drywall can be installed and finished using joint compound. The use of pole sanders, scaffolding, and drywall stilts further limits the likelihood that other trades would be in the area during drywall finishing and the use of joint compound.

#### Take-home exposures

Take-home, or para-occupational, exposures can potentially occur when a worker is exposed to a compound during the workday, wears or brings their work clothing home with them, and then this clothing is laundered by a family member. While take-home exposures to asbestos as a result of drywall work have not been evaluated in the published literature, take-home exposures to chrysotile asbestos have been evaluated generally. Sahmel et al. (2014, 2016) published two exposure assessment studies evaluating take-home exposures associated with the handling of clothing contaminated with chrysotile asbestos. In the 2014 study, three target airborne chrysotile concentration ranges (low, medium, and high) were used during a total of six loading events on clothed mannequins to establish levels representative of a variety of workplace exposure scenarios (Sahmel et al. 2014). The average TEM concentrations for each loading event ranged from 0.01 to 3.30 f/cc, as measured by NIOSH Method 7402. Following the loading events, six matched 30-min clotheshandling and shake-out events were conducted, each including 15 min of active handling (15-min means; 0.014-0.097 f/ cc) and 15 additional minutes of no handling (30-min means; 0.006-0.063 f/cc) (Sahmel et al. 2014). Sahmel et al. (2014) showed that take-home airborne concentrations associated with the handling and shake-out of clothing contaminated with chrysotile from a low level occupational setting would be extremely low. Sahmel et al. (2016)'s follow-up study was designed to investigate a much more intense occupational exposure scenario than the 2014 study, and reported an average PCME airborne concentration for the two loading events of 11.4 f/cc (Sahmel et al. 2016). The average 15 min PCME concentration during active clothes handling and shake-out was 2.9 f/cc. The results of both studies confirmed that weekly TWA exposures from laundering activities would be a small fraction (approximately 1% or less) compared to worker exposures (Sahmel et al. 2014, 2016).

# **Product reformulation**

Several joint compound manufacturers began experimenting with asbestos-free joint compound formulas in the early to mid-1970s. Reformulation efforts were driven by public attention on asbestos and forthcoming government regulations (CPSC 1977b).

A significant challenge to formulation of asbestos-free joint compounds was finding a substitute ingredient or mixture of substitutes that provided the same flocculating properties as asbestos (CPSC 1977b). Initial substitute materials included atapolgite, calcium carbonate, mica, and other fiberlike materials (Rhodes and Ingalls 1975b; CPSC 1977b). These raw replacement materials were reportedly more expensive than asbestos ingredients (CPSC 1977b). Additional cellulosic thickeners were also added to improve the viscosity. However, the new formulations were difficult to stabilize, resulting in a product that was workable when manufactured at the plant but too thick or too fluid at the jobsite, particularly in regions where materials were stored outdoors and could potentially freeze (Rhodes and Ingalls 1975b). These products were initially heavy to use and difficult to re-work by trowel (CPSC 1977b). Further, while asbestos typically was free of silica, it was challenging to source cost-effective clay substitute materials with low silica content (Rhodes and Ingalls 1975b).

Asbestos substitutes were eventually found for many joint compound systems starting in the early 1970s, and asbestosfree joint compounds were widely available from multiple manufacturers by 1977 (CPSC 1977b). Specifically, US Gypsum offered asbestos-free joint compounds starting "a few years prior" to 1977 and Bondex first sold asbestos-free formulations in August 1976 and discontinued the manufacture of their asbestos-containing lines in April 1977 (CPSC 1977b). It was suggested at the time that professional customers chose to purchase asbestos-containing products even as asbestosfree products were brought to market since the asbestoscontaining products were easier to use. It was also noted that inventories of asbestos-containing joint compounds were depleted and replaced with asbestos-free products within 30-90 days of initial production (CPSC 1977c). Some of these new products were labeled on their packaging as asbestos-free (CPSC 1977b).

# Career drywaller cumulative chrysotile exposure calculation

#### Joint compound

We utilized exposure and task duration values reported in Verma and Middleton (1980) and Boelter et al. (2015), and job tenure data from Carey (1988) and Maguire (1993) to estimate upper and lower bound cumulative asbestos exposures for career drywallers (Verma and Middleton 1980; Carey 1988; Maguire 1993; Boelter et al. 2015). The lower bound estimate is intended to apply to drywallers who performed wallboard cutting and hanging tasks and joint compound work, while the upper bound estimate applies to workers who only performed joint compound finishing work.

# Airborne asbestos concentration

Verma and Middleton (1980) provide the most representative measurements of historical airborne fiber concentrations during drywall activities (Verma and Middleton 1980). In January 1978, they performed "a realistic and comprehensive assessment of typical exposure" experienced by drywallers during the construction of a multi-story hotel in Edmonton, Canada. Samples were collected during mixing, application, sanding, and sweeping tasks. Separate sampling was performed during the mixing of dry and pre-mixed products, and during pole sanding and hand sanding tasks. Samples were analyzed by an unspecified "NIOSH reference Membrane filter method," which we have assumed was an optical microscopy method equivalent to PCM analysis.

Tables 1 and 2 summarize the lower and upper bound airborne fiber values for the mixing, application, and cleaning tasks as reported in Verma and Middleton. We included premix mixing and pole sanding in the lower bound scenario and dry mixing and hand sanding in the upper bound scenario. We also relied on Verma and Middleton to represent the upper bound airborne fiber measurement of 11.5 f/cc for sanding, but instead relied on the recent work of Boelter et al. as a likely realistic sanding value for our lower estimate scenario. As noted earlier, Boelter et al. specifically estimated airborne asbestos levels during sanding tasks using recently published predictive models. Boelter et al. reported a mean 8-h TWA of 0.28 chrysotile f/cc for drywallers performing sanding work, based on a median sanding event duration of 90 min. To determine a maximum potential exposure concentration, we conservatively assumed that drywallers were exposed to 0 f/cc during the remaining 390 min, resulting in a 90-min sanding task-based value of 1.5 f/cc.

#### Task duration

Verma and Middleton (1980) reported task durations (hours per 40-h work week) for mixing, application, sanding, and clean-up based on observations they made at worksites between 1975 and 1977. They noted that mixing took 5-10 min per batch to complete and that 1-3 batches were needed per day. Application was likely performed a maximum of three times per 40-h work week. Therefore, as a lower bound, mixing could take 15 min (0.25 h) to complete per 40-h work week (5 min/batch  $\times$  1 batch/day  $\times$  3 days/ week = 15 min/week). As an upper bound, Verma and Middleton also suggest that a typical drywall worker would spend two hours per week mixing; however, it is unclear whether this refers to the use of pre-mixed or dry joint compound products. It was further reported by Verma and Middleton that application, sanding, and clean-up took 27 h, 10 h, and 1 h to complete per 40-h week, respectively.

Boelter et al. estimated task durations for joint compound application and sanding based on observations at four sites where work was conducted in 2008 and 2009. On average, 28% of the time was spent applying tape and joint compound, while 6.8% of time was spent on sanding tasks (Boelter et al. 2015). Assuming a 40-h work week, this equates to 11.2 h for joint compound application tasks and 2.7 h for sanding tasks. As can be seen in Tables 1 and 2, the

 Table 1. Lower bound task duration and exposure concentration parameters used in cumulative exposure calculation.

Task	Airborne fiber concentrations (fibers >5 μm/cc)	Task duration (hours/40 h work week)	Calculated 40-h TWA (fibers >5 μm/cc)
Mixing (pre-mix)	2.3ª	0.25 <sup>a</sup>	0.01
Application	0.9 <sup>a</sup>	11.2 <sup>b</sup>	0.25
Sanding	1.5 <sup>b</sup>	2.7 <sup>b</sup>	0.20
Cleaning	15.5ª	1 <sup>a</sup>	0.39
Other	0	24.85	0
			Total: 0.76

<sup>a</sup>Verma and Middleton (1980).

<sup>b</sup>Boelter et al. (2015).

 Table 2. Upper bound task duration and exposure concentration parameters used in cumulative exposure calculation.

Task	Airborne fiber concentrations (fibers >5 μm/cc) <sup>a</sup>	Task duration (hours/40 h work week) <sup>a</sup>	Calculated 40-h TWA (fibers >5 μm/cc)
Mixing (dry mix)	12.2	2	0.61
Application	0.9	27	0.61
Sanding	11.5	10	2.88
Cleaning	15.5	1	0.39
Other	0	0	0
			Total: 4.48

<sup>a</sup>Verma and Middleton (1980).

upper bound exposure estimate assumes joint compound use throughout a 40 h work week, while the lower bound estimate assumes joint compound work for 15.15 h per week (the remaining 24.85 h being spent on drywall cutting and hanging, per Boelter et al.).

#### Tenure

Phelka and Finley (2012) used a median job tenure of 5.7 years, as reported by Carey (1988), to estimate cumulative chrysotile exposures for career "drywall installers" (Carey 1988). According to a more recent 1993 report by Maguire using the Current Population Survey data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics, the median occupation tenure of a "drywall installer" in 1991 was 8.1 years (Maguire 1993). The reason for this discrepancy is unclear. We used the Carey and Maguire job tenure values to estimate the lower and upper bound cumulative exposures, respectively.

**Cumulative asbestos exposure from joint compound work** Based on the inputs reported in Tables 1 and 2, the 40-h TWA concentration for a drywaller is estimated to range from 0.76 to 4.48 f/cc. Based on the median job tenures reported by Carey and Maguire, the lower-bound estimate for cumulative asbestos exposure was 4.3 f/cc-year and the upperbound estimate was 36.3 f/cc-year. Using the same assumptions as Phelka and Finley (2012) regarding non-occupational drywall work (3 days every 10 years, over a 60 year time period), this equates to a non-occupational cumulative exposure of 0.04–0.22 f/cc-year. A bystander who spent 10% of their time in each five-foot incremental distance from the source, up to a 50-foot total distance (in accordance with Donovan et al. 2011), could have a cumulative exposure of 0.55–4.68 f/cc-year (12.9% of the source exposure). A family Table 3. Cumulative exposure estimate range for texture work.

	Job tenure (years)		Cumulative exposure estimate (fibers $>5\mu\text{m/cc}$ )	
Texture work 40-h TWA (fibers $>5 \ \mu m/cc)^a$	Lower bound <sup>b</sup>	Upper bound <sup>c</sup>	Lower bound	Upper bound
4.2	5.7	8.1	23.9	34.0
<sup>a</sup> Verma and Middleton (1	981).			

<sup>b</sup>Carey (1988).

<sup>c</sup>Maguire (1993).

member who laundered the drywaller's clothing could have a cumulative exposure of 0.043–0.36 f/cc-year (1% of the source exposure) or less.

# Texture compound

As noted previously, Verma and Middleton (1981) conducted air monitoring at eight operations where texture compound was in use and estimated that a typical residential texture worker's 40-h TWA was 4.2 f/cc (Verma and Middleton 1981). The job median tenure estimates reported by Carey and Maguire were used to estimate the expected cumulative fiber exposure for a texture worker. The lower-bound estimate was 23.9 f/cc-year and the upper-bound estimate was 34.0 f/ccyear (Table 3).

# NOAELs for chrysotile asbestos

Studies conducted by Pierce et al. (2008) and (2016) evaluated the exposure-response relationships for lung cancer and mesothelioma in predominately chrysotile-exposed cohorts for the purpose of identifying NOAELs, or chrysotile exposure levels at which no statistically significant increased incidences of lung cancer or mesothelioma are observed. Pierce et al. (2008) concluded that "low occupational exposures to chrysotile... are unlikely to cause mesothelioma" (Pierce et al. 2008). Similarly, Pierce et al. (2016) found that "In a majority of the studies, there was no increased risk of lung cancer and/or mesothelioma at any cumulative exposure, including chrysotile exposures in the hundreds to thousands of f/cc-years" (Pierce et al. 2016).

In the Phelka and Finley (2012) review, estimated lifetime cumulative chrysotile exposures for drywalling activities were compared to the chrysotile NOAELs reported by Pierce et al. (2008). These NOAELs have since been revised to include updated published risk estimates for two of the previously included cohorts, as well as studies of three additional chrysotile-exposed cohorts. The authors concluded that their "best estimate" NOAELs ranged from 89 to 168 f/cc-years for lung cancer and 208 to 415 f/cc-years for mesothelioma (Pierce et al. 2016). Even the upper-bound calculated cumulative exposure estimates for joint compound and texture work were several-fold below the estimated NOAELs for chrysotile exposure and lung cancer or mesothelioma. We conclude it is, therefore, unlikely that a drywaller would be at an increased risk of developing lung cancer or mesothelioma due to chrysotile under the described exposure scenarios.

# Career drywaller cumulative tremolite exposure calculation

We estimated a drywaller's potential lifetime cumulative exposure to tremolite, which has been detected in some chrysotile and talc deposits, by multiplying the percentage of tremolite in joint compound by the upper bound TWA exposure for a drywaller. Joint compounds only would have contained chrysotile asbestos prior to 1978. It is important to emphasize that, while the tremolite mineral has been identified in some joint compounds, asbestiform tremolite has not.

### Chrysotile

Some historical joint compound products contained 3–15% chrysotile. As noted in Phelka and Finley (2012), a maximum concentration of 1% tremolite has been reported in some raw and processed chrysotile. With a formula of 3–15% chrysotile that contained 1% tremolite, the joint compound would contain a maximum of 0.03–0.15% tremolite (3–15% chrysotile  $\times$  1% tremolite).

# Talc

As previously noted, some historical joint compound products contained 0.5–10% talc. Additionally, some talcs contained approximately 1–5% tremolite (Pfizer 1977a, 1977b). Under a worst case scenario with 10% industrial talc that was composed of 5% tremolite, joint compound would contain a maximum of 0.5% tremolite (10% talc  $\times$  5% tremolite).

#### **Total tremolite**

The concentration of tremolite present in joint compound could, therefore, be 0.53-0.65% (0.03-0.15% tremolite from chrysotile + 0.5% tremolite from talc). If this batch of joint compound also contained 3-15% chrysotile (upper bound of what has been historically reported), the total fraction of asbestos in the product would range from 3.53% (3% chrysotile + 0.03% tremolite from chrysotile + 0.5% tremolite from talc) to 15.65% (15% chrysotile + 0.15% tremolite from chrysotile + 0.5% tremolite from talc).

Therefore, the fraction of total asbestos mineral in joint compound that was specifically from tremolite would range from 0.042 (0.65% tremolite/15.65% total asbestos) to 0.15 (0.53% tremolite/3.53% total asbestos). If we applied this tremolite-specific fraction to the upper bound 40 h-TWA exposure of 4.48 f/cc, with a median drywaller tenure of 8.1 years, as discussed above, the resulting cumulative exposure to tremolite for drywallers would range from 1.5 f/cc-year (0.042 × 4.48 f/cc × 8.1 years) to 5.45 f/cc-year (0.15 × 4.48 f/cc × 8.1 years). Regarding talc, the presence of asbestiform tremolite has not been reported in analyses with a limit of detection of 0.1% by weight. It is, therefore, reasonable to conclude that the asbestiform tremolite content of joint compound is closer to 0.015–0.054 f/cc-year, if any asbestiform tremolite is present at all. This assumes that the fraction of

total asbestos mineral from asbestiform tremolite could range from 0.00042 to 0.0015.

#### NOAELs for asbestiform tremolite

Finley et al. (2012) reported that the NOAEL for mesothelioma is between 0.5 and 2.6 f/cc-year for asbestiform tremolite (Finley et al. 2012). In addition, Garabrant and Pastula (2018) proposed a relative mesotheliogenic potency in the ratio of 1:23 for chrysotile and Libby Amphibole mineral (Garabrant and Pastula 2018). Libby Amphibole is an ore found near Libby, Montana, that historically contained winchite, richterite, and 6% tremolite (Meeker et al. 2003). Applying these factors to the chrysotile mesothelioma NOAEL range of 208-415 f/cc-year reported in Pierce et al. (2016) results in an estimated tremolite mesothelioma NOAEL range of 0.5–1.1 f/cc-year [(208 f/cc)/23  $\times$  6% to (415 f/cc)/23  $\times$  6%]. This range is consistent with the range reported in Finley et al. (2012). Therefore, even under a worst case scenario where it was assumed that the chrysotile and talc used in joint compound did contain asbestiform tremolite, the resulting cumulative exposure from the use of this joint compound (0.015-0.054 f/cc-year) would be well below the tremolite NOAEL, and given any reasonable exposure scenario, too low to increase the risk of mesothelioma among drywallers.

# Early health concerns, case reports, and epidemiology

Early research on drywallers was published in popular news articles, drawing attention to the potential for asbestos exposure from drywall work. The New York Times reported in 1973 that Dr Selikoff had recently discovered asbestos in the lung of a drywall taper and planned to survey members of a painters' union (Sherrill 1973). OSHA reported in a June 1974 news brief that chrysotile asbestos exposures during joint compound sanding could be "as much as" 13.7 f/cc, and that Dr Selikoff had detected fibrosis through X-ray in nine of 17 union workers (OSHA (Occupational Safety and Health Administration) 1974). No further follow-up was reported.

As reported below, several recent studies have described cohorts potentially exposed to asbestos-containing joint compound, in addition to other sources of asbestos.

Stern et al. (2001) performed a mortality study of unionized construction plasterers and cement masons using union records. The authors concluded that plasterers were at an increased risk of developing asbestosis (PMR 1657; p < 0.01). In contrast with drywallers, approximately 10% of plasterers' duties involved insulation work, including the preparation, installation, and repair of interior and exterior insulation systems and the fireproofing of steel beams and columns (Stern et al. 2001). Therefore, this trade is not an appropriate surrogate for drywallers when evaluating potential asbestos exposure and asbestosis risk.

Olsen et al. (2011) reported an increased risk of mesothelioma following exposure to asbestos during home renovation in Western Australia using data collected through the Western Australia Mesothelioma Register. The authors concluded that the incidence of malignant mesothelioma among those involved in home maintenance and renovation increased over the study period (1960-2008), with a concurrent rise in the proportion of mesotheliomas attributable to such residential exposure (versus occupational exposure) (Olsen et al. 2011). The authors noted that the reported increase in age-adjusted incidence rates among home renovators from 1995 to 2008 may be attributable to changes in diagnostic techniques used for data collection in the registry (WACR (Western Australian Cancer Registry) 2005). Joint compound and other drywall accessory products (e.g. textured paint, etc.) were not mentioned in this paper. Instead, the authors make specific references to activities with cementcontaining products, such as sanding asbestos cement walls, replacing tiles that contained asbestos cement, and using asbestos cement sheeting to put up fences or sheds, extend laundries, and enclose verandas. As noted by the authors, the cement products used in construction often contained crocidolite asbestos that was sourced from nearby mines (Olsen et al. 2011). Given the common usage of crocidolite asbestos-containing products in Australian residential construction (Leigh et al. 1997), if the increase in mesothelioma among home renovators is truly asbestos-related, it is likely due to work with crocidolite-containing cement construction products. As discussed in detail in the Phelka and Finley (2012) paper, potency varies widely by fiber type, with crocidolite being the most potent commercial amphibole fiber (Hodgson and Darnton 2000; Berman and Crump 2008). There is no evidence to suggest that crocidolite was ever present in joint compound products.

Dahlgren and Peckham (2012) described three cases of mesothelioma in which "[t]he only known asbestos exposure was to joint compound" (Dahlgren and Peckham 2012). As described in the paper, these cases were litigated by plaintiff lawyers who hired Dahlgren and Peckham (2012) and provided them with case information; it is unclear whether this information was in the form of plaintiff testimony, interrogatories, medical records, plaintiff interviews, or some other source. In the absence of a full description of the occupational and non-occupational histories of these cases, it is difficult to determine whether and to what degree other asbestos exposures may have occurred and as the authors noted, other asbestos exposures "cannot be excluded for any of the cases."

In 1984, in collaboration with the National Center for Health Statistics, the National Cancer Institute, the US Census, and state health departments, NIOSH developed the National Occupational Mortality Surveillance (NOMS) database, which reports the results of surveyed associations of cause-specific mortality and occupation and/or industry among the 30 states that participate in the program (Robinson et al. 1995; NIOSH 2018a, 2018b). The NOMS database initially included data for 9,964,280 US workers who died between 1985 and 1998. Deaths attributable to mesothelioma and/or asbestosis were documented among plumbers, pipefitters, steam fitters, electricians, and carpenters. Recently, mortality information for approximately 5 million additional workers whose death occurred in one of 24 US states in 1999, 2003-2004, or 2007-2013 were added to the NOMS database (NIOSH 2018b). Occupational PMRs are not estimated in the NOMS

database until at least five deaths are reported; it was not until 2016 that greater than five deaths attributable to mesothelioma were reported among "drywall installers".

As of 2019, NOMS reported 16 mesothelioma deaths among "drywall installers," with a statistically significantly elevated PMR of 415 (95% CI: 237–674). Additionally, 364 trachea, bronchus, and lung cancer deaths were recorded among "drywall installers," with a statistically significantly elevated PMR of 128 (95% CI: 115–142).

Because NOMS is a mortality database that relies on death certificate information for occupation status, little or no information is available regarding the decedent's prior occupational history. Death certificates typically report most recent occupation (i.e. the one the decedent held last) or usual occupation (also likely to reflect recent jobs) and not jobs held 30–60 years prior. Further, it is not possible to determine the tasks that the specific worker performed or the exact products that they worked with. As stated in the NOMS database itself, the PMRs "should be interpreted with caution" and "[a] statistically significantly elevated PMR cannot be interpreted directly as indicating a causal relationship between the industry or occupation and the cause of death" (NIOSH 2018b).

It is worth noting that many occupations with no known asbestos exposures also have statistically significant elevated mesothelioma PMRs reported in the NOMS database (e.g. "top executives," "management, business, finance, professional," "architects," "detectives, criminal investigators, police and sheriff's patrol officers," and others). In addition, the ICD code associated with "mesothelioma" (i.e. ICD-10-CM Diagnosis Code C45) utilized by the NOMS database captures both cases of benign (non-cancerous) and malignant (cancerous) tumors affecting the peritoneum, pleura, and pericardium; therefore it is not possible to determine how many of the 16 reported deaths from mesothelioma among "drywall installers" were due to malignant pleural mesothelioma. In contrast, when evaluating pleural malignancies, fewer than five cases have been reported among "drywall installers". We suggest that at least some of the "drywall installer" mesotheliomas (as well as the mesotheliomas for the aforementioned occupations with no known asbestos exposures but highly elevated PMRs) were due to prior high risk occupations (e.g. insulation installation). It is also important to consider that mesothelioma occurs spontaneously (in the absence of asbestos exposure or any other known risk factor) at a consistent rate in the general population and the incidence rate increases exponentially with age (Glynn et al. 2017; Teta et al. 2008). Given the fact that a specific number of asbestosis deaths were not reported for "drywall installers" (<5 deaths are suppressed in the NOMS database), we believe that at least some of the "drywall installer" mesotheliomas in this database may not have been asbestos-related. Further, the lack of adjustment for smoking history introduces bias to the reported PMRs for "trachea, bronchus, and lung cancer" due to confounding.

# Discussion

Between the mid-1940s and 1977, chrysotile asbestos was often added to joint compound products at levels ranging

from 3 to 15%. The use of chrysotile as a joint compound ingredient was banned in 1977 by the Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC) (CPSC 1977a). The precautionary ban was not based on any epidemiological findings of increased risk for drywallers (no such studies existed at the time), but was instead based on a hypothetical analysis using heavy amphibole exposures that suggested a significant health risk was associated with the use of asbestos-containing joint compound. In contrast, as noted previously, joint compound did not contain amphibole asbestos ingredients.

To date, there are still no published epidemiology studies of asbestos-related risks among drywaller cohorts. We, therefore, employed a standard health risk assessment methodology to quantify the potential asbestos-related risks associated with use of historical joint compound products. We relied on current and historical information (none of which was available at the time of the CPSC assessment) regarding airborne asbestos exposures associated with joint compound use pre-1977. We estimated that a career drywaller's cumulative chrysotile exposure from work with joint compound could range from 4.3 to 36.3 f/cc-year. The lower end of this estimate applies best to a drywaller who performed a variety of tasks, including cutting and hanging wallboard. The upper end applies best to a drywall finisher who performed predominantly sanding work. This range is consistent with the 12-16 f/cc-year exposure range previously estimated by Phelka and Finley, and is far below the chrysotile NOAEL values for mesothelioma and lung cancer (208–415 f/ cc-year and 89-168 f/cc-year, respectively) recently published by Pierce et al. The change in cumulative exposure for our updated estimate is driven by the use of sanding exposure and task duration data reported by Boelter et al. While Boelter et al.'s findings rely on a modeled distribution of potential exposures that includes inferences made based on observations of non-asbestos joint compound, the underlying data were based on surveys and direct field observations.

Our updated estimate suggests that, even under extreme usage scenarios, work with joint compound would not increase a worker's risk of developing lung cancer or mesothelioma. Joint compound sold in the US potentially contained asbestos between the mid-1940s and 1978. It is, therefore, possible that someone used asbestos-containing joint compound for a maximum of approximately 33 years. Under the exposure conditions described above, and assuming 33 years of usage, the maximum potential cumulative asbestos exposure from this work could be 24.9-147.8 f/ccyear. As noted previously, this is likely an overestimate because the Verma and Middleton (1980) exposure data include all fibers and were not asbestos-specific findings. These exposures are below or within the exposures at which no lung cancer or mesothelioma have been observed (Pierce et al. 2016). These conclusions are similar for individuals who performed exclusively texture work or a combination of texture and drywall finishing tasks.

Estimated tremolite exposures, which could occur as a result of trace levels in chrysotile or talc (or both), were also far below the published asbestiform tremolite NOAEL values for mesothelioma (0.5–2.6 f/cc-year). We conclude that the

evidence indicates that potential exposure to asbestiform tremolite as a result of occupational use of joint compound did not increase the risk of developing mesothelioma or lung cancer. By extension, potential asbestos exposures associated with bystander trades (e.g. painters and electricians) and non-occupational exposures to joint compound (e.g. home renovators) would have been below the NOAEL as well.

#### The chrysotile NOAEL benchmarks

It is important to note that the chrysotile mesothelioma and lung cancer NOAELs used in this analysis to benchmark the estimated drywaller chrysotile exposures are based largely on dose-response information obtained from cohorts exposed to relatively long fiber chrysotile. Specifically, of the asbestos cohorts considered in the Pierce et al. (2016) NOAEL analysis, increased risk of disease was not observed in any of the six cohorts of cement or friction product manufacturing workers at any exposure level, yet each of the five studies of textile workers reported an increased risk at one or more exposure level. This is likely because friction and cement workers were exposed to much shorter chrysotile fibers. Cement and friction manufacturing industries primarily used medium- and short-length chrysotile fibers, respectively (cements: grades 4-7, friction products: grade 7) as a filler or binding material (Cossette and Delvaux 1979; Mann 1983), while the textile industries required the use of much longer fibers (grades 1-3) that could be spun and woven into products, such as insulating blankets (Mann 1983; Pigg 1994). To the best of our knowledge, there is no evidence indicating that historical users of short fiber chrysotile products are at increased risk of developing mesothelioma or lung cancer (Pierce et al. 2016). This observation is consistent with conclusions reached by two separate expert panels that evaluated disease risk as a function of asbestos fiber length: both panels concluded that fibers shorter than 10-20 µm were unlikely to pose a significant risk of cancer (Berman and Crump 2003; ERG 2003). Grade 7 chrysotile was the most common form of chrysotile used in joint compound formulations and the majority of the fiber lengths in this grade was less than  $5 \,\mu$ m (Brorby et al. 2008). Rohl et al. reported that fiber lengths in 25 different drywall accessory products did not exceed 8 µm and that most fibers were less than  $5\,\mu m$  long (Rohl et al. 1975). Hence, use of the Pierce et al. (2016) NOAEL values to benchmark drywaller exposures to short fiber chrysotile is a highly conservative comparison.

#### Anthophyllite

The amphibole anthophyllite was reportedly measured in one study of drywall accessory products (Rohl et al. 1975); the anthophyllite mineral was presumably present as a trace contaminant of industrial talc. It is unclear whether this analysis actually identified asbestiform anthophyllite because the methods used did not permit distinction between asbestiform and non-asbestiform structures. To our knowledge, there are no published mesothelioma or lung cancer NOAEL values for asbestiform anthophyllite. However, numerous animal studies involving intrapleural injections of various asbestos fiber types have found that anthophyllite exhibited a lower potency for inducing mesothelioma than other amphiboles, and, in some studies, lower than even chrysotile (Wagner et al. 1973; Smith and Hubert 1974; Wagner et al. 1974; Wagner 1976; Pylev 1980). Hence, even if trace levels of asbestiform anthophyllite amphibole were truly present in some joint compound products, it is unlikely that these fibers pose a risk of asbestos-related disease.

# Summary of epidemiology

Over the past 40 years (since the CPSC asbestos ban), only a few case reports of mesothelioma in drywallers have appeared in the published scientific literature, and as the authors noted, even these cases cannot necessarily be ascribed to joint compound use (Dahlgren and Peckham 2012). These findings are consistent with the aforementioned conclusions regarding fiber length and the fiber-specific comparisons of estimated exposures vs. NOAELs. Similarly, the 16 cases of mesothelioma reported in the NOMS database could have been a result of misclassification or prior occupational exposures to amphibole asbestos or not asbestos-related, due to the paucity of background information on each case. As discussed in the Phelka and Finley (2012) paper, given that over a total of one million individuals were employed as drywallers between the mid-1940s and the late 1970s, it seems reasonable to expect that, if a significant increase in asbestos-related diseases in this occupation had truly occurred, it would have been observed. At the very least, it is clear that the alarming magnitude of disease risk predicted by the CPSC and others was overstated. For example, the CPSC predicted that several hundred thousand drywall accessory product-related respiratory cancer deaths would occur between 1980 and 2010 (due to pre-1977 exposures), while Fischbein et al. (1979) suggested that asbestosis incidence in drywall workers would be similar to that observed in insulators (Bayard 1977; Fischbein et al. 1979). Neither of these predictions is supported by the available epidemiologic evidence, and this may be because these products were made of chrysotile and, as estimated in this paper, any cumulative exposure associated with this work would be relatively low.

#### Uncertainties

While the Phelka and Finley (2012) analysis relied solely on a mean job tenure of 5.7 years from a 1987 survey, in the current paper, we also utilized a mean job tenure of 8.1 years from a 1991 survey. We were unable to determine why the mean tenure job durations differ by almost three years. It is also unclear why drywallers had such short careers, although it is suspected that this is because the work was physically taxing. Further, the job tenure data are from surveys conducted post-1977, well after asbestos was no longer added to joint compound. This may introduce some degree of uncertainty into our exposure estimates.

As is common with any historical asbestos exposure reconstruction, much of the airborne fiber concentration data was reported using methods (e.g. PCM) that are not specific to asbestos. These methods are known to over-represent the true asbestos fiber concentrations, particularly for joint compound. For example, given Rhodes' findings of detectable f/ cc measurements when working with asbestos-free joint compound, it is a near certainty that some of the fibers counted by Verma and Middleton were not chrysotile asbestos fibers. In our analysis, we assumed that all reported fiber measurements were asbestos fibers, which would tend to bias our exposure estimates to higher values.

There are still no cohort or case-control epidemiology studies that can be evaluated to definitively determine whether drywall work with asbestos-containing joint compound is associated with an increased risk of asbestos-related disease. The elevated mesothelioma PMR for drywallers in the NOMS database is not sufficient evidence to conclude a causal relationship. In short, the lack of a series of epidemiology studies is a source of uncertainty. We believe that the risk assessment methodology used in this analysis (development of occupational exposure estimates that are benchmarked against fiber-specific NOAELs) represents the optimal use of the existing data.

# Conclusions

Using conservative assumptions regarding airborne asbestos levels during different drywalling tasks, task duration, and job tenure, we found that a range of 4.3–36.3 f/cc-year is a plausible estimate of a career drywaller's cumulative chrysotile exposure from historical joint compound use. These estimated exposures were well below a recently published chrysotile NOAEL of 89–168 f/cc-year for lung cancer and 208-415 f/cc-year for mesothelioma. We also determined that, if the chrysotile or talc ingredients in the drywall products had contained asbestiform tremolite, the cumulative tremolite exposures would have been well below a recently published tremolite NOAEL of 0.5-2.6 f/cc-year. As only total fiber (PCM) air data are available for the mixing, application, and clean-up tasks commonly associated with joint compound use, we would expect that actual asbestos fiber exposures would be lower than the values presented in this analysis. We did not find an elevated epidemiological risk for drywallers, likely due to the fact that this trade had low exposures to chrysotile asbestos.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge the reviews provided by two individuals selected by the Editor and anonymous to the authors. Their comments and suggestions were a valuable contribution to the paper. They also thank Chris Comerford, John Henshaw, Dana Hollins, and Carrie Kahn for their assistance with this assessment.

# **Declaration of interest**

All of the authors are employed by Cardno ChemRisk, a consulting firm that provides scientific advice to the government, corporations, law 442 🛞 N. F. B. JACOBS ET AL.

firms, and various scientific/professional organizations. Cardno ChemRisk has been engaged by numerous companies involved in asbestos litigation, and three of the authors (N. J., B. F., and S. G.) have served as experts in asbestos litigation. However, the time invested by the authors to prepare this analysis was provided by their employer, and no external funding was received for this study. Furthermore, the work product, including the conclusions drawn, is exclusively those of the authors, and has not been influenced by anyone other than the authors. Aside from the authors, no one, including clients of Cardno ChemRisk, has reviewed, commented on, or revised this paper prior to its submission.

# ORCID

Neva F. B. Jacobs D http://orcid.org/0000-0002-3757-0467 Brent L. Finley D http://orcid.org/0000-0001-7250-8880

# References

- American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH).
   2001. Asbestos, All Forms: CAS Number: 1332-21-4, TLV. Cincinnati, OH: American Conference for Governmental Industrial Hygienists.
- American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH).
  1968. Appendix D Supplemental Documentation of Threshold Limit Values: Asbestos – All Forms. In American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH). Transactions of the Thirtieth Annual Meeting of the American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists: St Louis, MO, May 12–14, 1968. Cincinnati (OH): American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists, p. 188–191.
- Anderson PH, Farino WJ. 1982. Draft final report: Task 1. Analysis of fiber release from certain asbestos products. February 1982. Prepared for U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Toxic Substances, Chemical Control Division, Washington (DC). Bedford (MA): GCA Corp.
- Anderson PH, Grant MA, McInnes RG, Farino WJ. 1982. Draft final report: Analysis of fiber release from certain asbestos products. Prepared for the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pesticides and Toxic Substances, Chemical Control Division. GCA-TR-82-53-G. Bedford (MA): GCA Corporation.
- Bayard S. 1977. Memo to D. Clay, CPSC, Re: risk of respiratory cancer due to low level exposure to asbestos from spackling and joint taping compounds. Washington (DC): U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission.
- Berman DW, Brorby GP, Sheehan PJ, Bogen KT, Holm SE. 2012. More on the dynamics of dust generation: the effects of mixing and sanding chrysotile, calcium carbonate, and other components on the characteristics of joint-compound dusts. Ann Occup Hyg. 86:852–867.
- Berman DW, Crump KS. 2008. Update of potency factors for asbestosrelated lung cancer and mesothelioma. Crit Rev Toxicol. 38:1–47.
- Berman DW, Crump KS. 2003. Final draft: technical support document for a protocol to assess asbestos-related risk. EPA# 9345.4-06. Washington (DC): U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response.
- Boelter FW, Xia Y, Dell L. 2015. Comparative risks of cancer from drywall finishing based on stochastic modeling of cumulative exposures to respirable dusts and chrysotile asbestos fibers. Risk Anal. 35:859–871.
- Brorby GP, Sheehan PJ, Berman DW, Bogen KT, Holm SE. 2011. Potential artifacts associated with historical preparation of joint compound samples and reported airborne asbestos concentrations. J Occup Environ Hyg. 8:271–278.
- Brorby GP, Sheehan PJ, Berman DW, Greene JF, Holm SE. 2008. Recreation of historical chrysotile-containing joint compounds. Inhal Toxicol. 20:1043–1053.
- Brorby GP, Sheehan PJ, Berman DW, Bogen KT, Holm SE. 2012. Exposures from chrysotile-containing joint compound: evaluation of new model relating respirable dust to fiber concentrations. Risk Anal. 33(1): 161–176.
- Brown ML. 1973. Report of an Industrial Hygiene Study for U.S. Gypsum Company. Gypsum (OH): National Loss Control Service Corporation.

- Carey ML. 1988. Occupational tenure in 1987: many workers have remained in their fields. Monthly Labor Review. 3–12.
- Cossette M, Delvaux P. 1979. Technical evaluation of chrysotile asbestos ore bodies. Short Course Mineral Techn Asbesto Determin. 4:79–109.
- CPSC. 1977a. Consumer patching compounds and artificial emberizing materials (Embers and Ash) containing respirable free-form asbestos. Banned hazardous products. Fed Reg. 42:63354–63365.
- CPSC. 1977b. Public Meeting on Asbestos. Participants: John S. Bush (U.S. Gypsum Corp.), Julius Nemeth (Bondex International) Harry Rhodes (Union Carbide Corp.), Suedeen Gibbons (Natural Resources Defense Council), Barry Castleman (Environmental Consultant), Peter Simpson (Rustic Crafts Co.), Robert Rauch (Environmental Defense Fund). August 15, 1977. Washington (DC): Consumer Product Safety Commission.
- CPSC. 1977c. Memo to Office of Program Management and Office of the General Counsel Re: comments received on proposal to ban certain patching compounds and artificial emberizing materials (embers and ash), 16 CFR Part 1304 and 1305. August 30, 1977. Washington (DC): U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission.
- Dahlgren J, Peckham T. 2012. Mesothelioma associated with use of drywall joint compound: a case series and review of literature. Int J Occup Environ Health. 18:337–343.
- Donovan EP, Donovan BL, Sahmel J, Scott PK, Paustenbach DJ. 2011. Evaluation of bystander exposures to asbestos in occupational settings: a review of the literature and application of a simple eddy diffusion model. Crit Rev Toxicol. 41:50–72.
- Dotti NR. 1972. Asbestos Exposures for U.S. Long Grove, IL: Gypsum Company.
- EMSL Analytical Inc. 2010. Test and Laboratory Report: Asbestos Analysis of Bulk Materials Via EPA 600/R-93/116 Method Using Polarized Light Microscopy. Chemrisk Project 10976-001. November 10, 2010; Cinnaminson (NJ). p. 1–32.
- ERG. 2003. Report on the Peer Consultation Workshop to Discuss a Proposed Protocol to Assess Asbestos-Related Risk. Washington (DC): Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.
- Finley BL, Pierce JS, Phelka AD, Adams RE, Paustenbach DJ, Thuett KA, Barlow CA. 2012. Evaluation of tremolite asbestos exposures associated with the use of commercial products. Crit Rev Toxicol. 42: 119–146.
- Fischbein A, Rohl AN, Langer AM, Selikoff JJ. 1979. Drywall construction and asbestos exposure. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J. 40:402–407.
- Fiume MM, Boyer I, Bergfeld WF, Belsito DV, Hill RA, Klaassen CD, Liebler DC, Marks Jr. JG, Shank RC, Slaga TJ, et al. 2015. Safety assessment of talc as used in cosmetics. Int J Toxicol. 34(1 Supp):665–1295.
- Gamble JF, Gibbs GW. 2008. An evaluation of the risks of lung cancer and mesothelioma from exposure to amphibole cleavage fragments. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol. 52:S154–S186.
- Garabrant DH, Pastula ST. 2018. A comparison of asbestos fiber potency and elongate mineral particle (EMP) potency for mesothelioma in humans. Tox Appl Pharm. 361:127–136.
- Glynn ME, Keeton KA, Gaffney SH, Sahmel J. 2017. Ambient asbestos fiber concentrations and long-term trends in pleural mesothelioma incidence between urban and rural areas in the United States (1973–2012). Risk Anal. 38(3):454–471.
- Greenberg MI. 2003. Occupational, industrial, and environmental toxicology. St. Louis, MO, Mosby Inc.
- Gypsum Association. 1973. Evaluation of Exposure to Asbestos During Mixing and Sanding of Joint Compound. November 19, 1973. Gypsum Association, Denver (CO).
- Hatfield RL, Longo WE. 1997. Kaiser gypsum joint compound work practice simulation demonstration. Suwanee (GA): Materials Analytical Services.
- Hatfield RL, Paskal SS, Templin PJ, Mount MD, Longo WE. 2003. Draft. Kaiser gypsum finishing compound work practice study. Suwanee (GA): Materials Analytical Services.
- Hodgson JT, Darnton A. 2000. The quantitative risks of mesothelioma and lung cancer in relation to asbestos exposure. Ann Occup Hyg. 44: 565–601.

- Jones RM, Simmons C, Boelter F. 2011. Development and evaluation of a semi-empirical two-zone dust exposure model for a dusty construction trade. J Occup Environ Hyg. 8:337–348.
- Krusell N, Cogley D, Bulman J. 1982. Asbestos Substitute Performance Analysis. GCA-TR-81-32-G. February 1982. Washington (DC): U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Office of Pesticides and Toxic Substances.
- Leigh J, Hull B, Davidson P. 1997. Malignant mesothelioma in Australia (1945–1995). Ann Occup Hyg. 41:161–167.
- Lipscomb HJ, Dement JM. 1998. Respiratory diseases among union carpenters: cohort and case-control analyses. Am J Ind Med. 33:131–150.
- Longo WE, Hatfield RL, Ewing E. 2000. Bestwall: mixing, applying, sanding & cleanup of asbestos containing joint system cement. Work Practice Study. November 2000. Suwanee (GA): Materials Analytical Services.

Maguire SR. 1993. Worker tenure in 1991. Occup Outlook Q. 37:24-37.

- Mann EL. 1983. Asbestos. In Lefond SJ, editor. Industrial minerals and rocks. 5th ed. New York: Society Mining Engineers of the American Institute of Mining, Metallurgical, and Petroleum Engineers; p. 435–484.
- MAS. 2003. U-G-L Joint Cement Analysis. Suwanee (GA): Materials Analytical Services.
- Meeker GP, Bern AM, Brownfield IK, Lowers HA, Sutley SJ, Hoefen TM, Vance JS. 2003. The composition and morphology of amphiboles from the Rainy Creek Complex, Near Libby, Montana. Am Mineralogist. 88: 1955–1969.
- Meylan WM, Howard PH, Lande SS, Hanchett A. 1978. Final Report: Chemical Market Input/Output Analysis of Selected Chemical Substances to Assess Sources of Environmental Contamination: Task III. Asbestos. EPA 560/6-78-005. TR 77-515. August 1978. Washington (DC): Office of Toxic Substances, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
- MRC Institute for Environment and Health. 1999. Asbestos and manmade mineral fibres in buildings: Practical Guidance. Leicester: MRC Institute for Environment and Health.
- National Gypsum Company. 1973a. Release of Air-Contaminants in Mixing and Sanding Joint Treatment Compounds. Evaluation of Dry Powder Joint Treatment Products. National Gypsum Company Building Products Division Research Report. July 3, 1973.
- National Gypsum Company. 1973b. Release of Air-Contaminants in Mixing and Sanding Joint Treatment Compounds. Evaluation of Ready-Mix joint Treatment Products. National Gypsum Company Building Products Division Research Report. May 10, 1973.
- NIOSH. 2018a. National Occupational Mortality Surveillance (NOMS): PMR Query System. Page last reviewed September 25, 2018. [accessed 2019 Jan 15]. https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/noms/query.html. Atlanta, GA CDC-NIOSH.
- NIOSH. 2018b. National Occupational Mortality Surveillance (NOMS). Page last reviewed May 10, 2018. [accessed 2019 Jan 15]. https://www.cdc. gov/niosh/topics/noms/default.html. Atlanta, GA CDC-NIOSH.
- Olsen NJ, Franklin PJ, Reid A, de Klerk NH, Threlfall TJ, Shilkin K, Musk B. 2011. Increasing incidence of malignant mesothelioma after exposure to asbestos during home maintenance and renovation. Med J Aust. 195:271–274.
- OSHA (Occupational Safety and Health Administration). 1974. OSHA news briefs: new asbestos hazard. June, 1974 Job Safety and Health. U.S. Department of Labor. p. 2.
- OSHA. 1994. 29 CFR Parts 1910, 1915, and 1926. RIN: 1218-AB25. Occupational Exposure to Asbestos; Final Rule. Fed. Reg 59: 40964–41162.
- OSHA. 1995. 29 CFR Parts 1910, 1915, and 1926. RIN 1218-AB25. Occupational Exposure to Asbestos Corrections. Fed. Reg. 60: 33974–34002.
- Paustenbach DJ, Sage A, Bono M, Mowat F. 2004. Occupational exposure to airborne asbestos from coatings, mastics, and adhesives. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol. 14:234–244.
- Pfizer. 1977a. Letter for J.P. Bartels (Pfizer) to W.E. Ousterman (Kaiser Gypsum) identifying the percentage of tremolite in their Montana and California grade talcs.

- Pfizer. 1977b. Letter for J.P. Bartels (Pfizer) to W.E. Ousterman (Kaiser Gypsum) Documenting the Percentage of Tremolite in Their California CP talcs.
- Phelka AD, Finley BL. 2012. Potential health hazards associated with exposures to asbestos-containing drywall accessory products: a stateof-the-science assessment. Crit Rev Toxicol. 42:1–27.
- Pierce JS, McKinley MA, Paustenbach DJ, Finley BL. 2008. An evaluation of reported no-effect chrysotile asbestos exposures for lung cancer and mesothelioma. Crit Rev Toxicol. 38:191–214.
- Pierce JS, Ruestow PS, Finley BL. 2016. An updated evaluation of reported no-observed adverse effect levels for chrysotile asbestos for lung cancer and mesothelioma. Crit Rev Toxicol. 46:561–586.

Pigg BJ. 1994. The uses of chrysotile. Ann Occup Hyg. 38:453-458.

- Pylev LN. 1980. Pretumorous lesions and lung and pleural tumours induced by asbestos in rats, Syrian golden hamsters and Macaca mulatta (rhesus) monkeys, vol. 30. Research Triangle Park (NC): IARC Scientific Publications; p. 343–355.
- Revell G. 2005. An investigation into the airborne fibre releases during the removal of textured coating from domestic premises. HSL/2005/ 32. Buxton (Derbyshire): Health & Safety Laboratory.
- Rhodes HB, Ingalls BL. 1975a. Comparison of airborne asbestos concentrations – Canadian and California asbestos based ceiling texture sprays, June 24, 1975. Niagara Falls (NY): Union Carbide Corporation, Metal Division.
- Rhodes HB, Ingalls BL. 1975b. Asbestos and silica dust in the drywall industry, Part I. Gypsum drywall contractors international. Drywall. 21(6–8):30.
- Rhodes HB, Ingalls BL. 1976. Asbestos and silica dust in the drywall industry, Part II. Gypsum drywall contractors international. Drywall. 22(8–11):30–31.
- Rhodes HB, Spencer GJ. 1977. Airborne Fiber Counts in a Consumer Spackling and Drywall Replacement Installation Project. Date Sampled: June 21–25, 1977. Date Reported: July 12, 1977. Niagara Falls (NY): Union Carbide Corporation, Metals Division
- Robinson C, Stern F, Halperin W, Venable H, Petersen M, Frazier T, Burnett C, Lalich N, Salg J, Sestito J. 1995. Assessment of mortality in the construction industry in the United States, 1984–1986. Am J Ind Med. 28:49–70.
- Rohl AN, Langer AM, Selikoff IJ, Nicholson WJ. 1975. Exposure to asbestos in the use of consumer spackling, patching, and taping compounds. Science. 189:551–553.
- Rohl AN. 1975. Results of mineralogical analysis of five taping and spackling compounds submitted by J. Pecoraro, July 1975, Mount Sinai School of Medicine.
- Sahmel J, Barlow CA, Gaffney S, Avens HJ, Madl AK, Henshaw J, Unice K, Galbraith D, DeRose G, Lee RJ, et al. 2016. Airborne asbestos takehome exposures during handling of chrysotile-contaminated clothing following simulated full shift workplace exposures. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol. 26:48–62.
- Sahmel J, Barlow CA, Simmons B, Gaffney SH, Avens HJ, Madl AK, Henshaw J, Lee RJ, Van Orden D, Sanchez M, et al. 2014. Evaluation of take-home exposure and risk associated with the handling of clothing contaminated with chrysotile asbestos. Risk Anal. 34:1448–1468.
- Schmidt M. 1970. Memo from Mary Schmidt to E. Maynard (RE): Dust Hazard Due to Sanding Joint Cement.
- Selikoff IJ, Churg J, Hammond EC. 1964. Asbestos exposure and neoplasia. JAMA. 188:22–26.
- Selikoff IJ, Churg J, Hammond EC. 1965. The occurrence of asbestosis among insulation workers in the United States. Ann NY Acad Sci. 132: 139–155.
- Sheehan PJ, Brorby GP, Berman DW, Bogen KT, Holm SE. 2011. Chamber for testing asbestos-containing products: validation and testing of a re-created chrysotile-containing joint compound. Ann Occup Hyg. 55: 797–809.
- Sherrill R. 1973. Asbestos, the saver of lives, has a deadly side. New York Times. [accessed 1973 Jan 21]. https://www.nytimes.com/1973/01/21/ archives/asbestos-the-saver-of-lives-has-a-deadly-side-asbestos-the-skinof.html.

- 444 👄 N. F. B. JACOBS ET AL.
- Smith WE, Hubert DD. 1974. The intrapleural route as a means for estimating carcinogenicity. In: Karbe E, Park JF, editors. Experimental lung cancer. Berlin: Springer; p. 92–101.
- Stern F, Lehman E, Ruder A. 2001. Mortality among unionized construction plasterers and cement masons. Am J Ind Med. 39:373–388.
- Teta MJ, Mink PJ, Lau E, Sceurman BK, Foster ED. 2008. US mesothelioma patterns 1973–2002: indicators of change and insights into back-ground rates. Eur J Cancer Prev. 17:525–534.
- USG Corp. 2019. History of USG. Chicago:USG Corp. https://www.usg. com/content/usgcom/en/about-usg/company-overview/history-of-usg. html.
- Verma DK, Middleton CG. 1980. Occupational exposure to asbestos in the drywall taping process. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J. 41:264–269.

- Verma DK, Middleton CG. 1981. Exposure in the ceiling and wall texture process. Occup Health Saf. 50:21–24.
- WACR (Western Australian Cancer Registry). 2005. Cancer in Western Australia: Incidence and Mortality 2003 and Mesothelioma 1960–2003:
   A Report. Statistical Series No. 74. September, 2005. Perth, Australia Western Australian Cancer Registry, Health Data Collections, Information Collection and Management, Department of Health.
- Wagner JC. 1976. Tumours in experimental animals following exposure to asbestos dust. Ann Anat Pathol (Paris). 21:211–214.
- Wagner JC, Berry G, Skidmore JW, Timbrell V. 1974. The effects of the inhalation of asbestos in rats. Br J Cancer. 29:252–269.
- Wagner JC, Berry G, Timbrell V. 1973. Mesotheliomata in rats after inoculation with asbestos and other materials. Br J Cancer. 28:173–185.